  ISSN 1475-8202

The Network Newsletter:

tackling social exclusion in libraries, museums, archives and galleries

Number 1, October 2001

(formerly published as Public Libraries & Social Exclusion Action Planning Network Newsletter, issue 1 May 1999 – issue 29 September 2001)


Introduction
Welcome to the thirtieth issue of the Newsletter – with a new title to reflect the change of name agreed at the Business Meeting on 28 September.

Sadly, our “All in the Mind” course in London had to be cancelled because of lack of take-up, but there are other opportunities for taking part in this – and also our other autumn courses – please see below.

John Pateman & John Vincent


Forthcoming Network events

“All in the Mind” training course

This course, led by David Walters and John Vincent, will be running twice, firstly at Manchester Metropolitan University on 2 November, and, secondly at York Central Library on 22 November. Details have been circulated, and there are still places on both if you would like to book!

Tackling social exclusion via Sure Start
This course at the Library Association on 16 November will be led by Lucy Love and Jonathan Douglas. Details have just been circulated, and places are still available.

Making the best of consortium purchasing
This course on 28 November will be led by staff from Hertfordshire Library Service, and will look at how library services that purchase via consortia can make arrangements to buy materials to tackle social exclusion. The course will also include a tour of the new Stratford Library and is FREE! 

For details of all these courses, please contact John Vincent – details at the end of the Newsletter.


News from the Network

Business Meeting 28 September 2001 

A group of us met at the Library Association and, as well as the Business Meeting, heard a very interesting talk from Professor Ismail Abdullahi. The notes of the Meeting – including Ismail’s talk – are enclosed with this mailing.

Training courses

The Network has taken part in a number of training courses recently, including:

· “Tackling social exclusion” [in-house course for Directorate senior management team], Oxfordshire, 11 September 2001 

· “Managing public libraries for social inclusion”, Library Association course, Taunton, 17 September 2001 

· Update on the work of the Network, Public Library Authorities Conference, Torquay, 19 September 2001 [please see below]

· “Managing public libraries for social inclusion”, Library Association course, London, 10 October 2001 

· “Library services for asylum-seekers and refugees”, SKILLS course, 16 October 2001 

Social and racial exclusion handbook for libraries, archives, museums and galleries

The new edition of our ‘Handbook’ (previously published as Library standards & social exclusion handbook) by Shiraz Durrani has just been published.

This new edition has been completely revised and much expanded, and serves as a valuable introduction to the range of existing ‘tools’ and sources of further information.

It is available from John Vincent at £7.50 to Network members (and £10.00 to non-members), ISBN 1-903780-02-0.


“e-volution, d-volution, re-volution: e-government, regionalism and change in the new decade” (21st Annual Public Library Authorities Conference)
I attended the Conference on Wednesday 19 September, partly to provide a brief update on the Network’s progress (it had been launched nationally at the PLA Conference two years ago) and partly to attend the morning sessions around the theme of social exclusion
. 

Tom Wylie (Chief Executive, National Youth Agency) was due to speak in the afternoon, and had also been given an additional slot in the morning – under the title, “Youth and Education: drop out or cop out?”, he gave a most interesting talk about social exclusion. He started by recommending the PAT report on young people
, and then went on to describe social exclusion as a process when:

· institutions adopt practices and behaviour which discourage integration and fulfilment, and

· people claim social identities which may put them outside society.

Institutions can include schools, the family, the police - and libraries. We need to work at resolving both sets of issues at the same time.

Tom recommended the following as ways of ensuring that services were accessible:

· segmented (eg by age, by social identity) and not universal services

· they must have street cred

· services that are there at the moment and place of need

· services that reach out (and he emphasised the need to concentrate on non-users).

To ensure that there are benign outcomes, particularly in respect of services for young people, the following preconditions need to be met:

· there needs to be quality and differentiation in education, information and support

· we need to build an infrastructure of services for young people

· young people’s voice and influence need to be addressed

· we need to address social exclusion in values, resources, practices (including in the Public Library Standards).

Terry Turner (Director of Cultural Services, Norfolk CC, and Chair of the Library Association Policy Advisory Group on Social Inclusion) then spoke on “Social inclusion and public libraries”. He began by giving some background about the setting up of the PAGs, then looked at ‘Taking Stock’:

· the national agenda is currently urban and neighbourhood policy dominated

· however, there are now rural proposals

· learning role of libraries is important

· however, libraries are largely missing from all these national debates

· there are opportunities (eg Regional Strategies; LSCs)

· we need to latch onto the regulatory/inspection regime, although there have been some missed opportunities

· there has been some good previous policy work on tackling exclusion

· there is some good practical work going on, but it’s patchy - there is a need for good practice networks and to drive up minimum standards

· evaluation and research need to be strengthened

· libraries form a strong link with social justice: we need to check our professional values

Terry then outlined some of the key issues which had come out of the PAG’s work so far. These included:

Policy

· need for definitions

· modern services

· knowledge economy

PAG view

· libraries need to take a “proactive social justice position”

How are libraries doing?

· take-up - core use is approx 30%

· differential take-up by social class

· there is evidence of value and impact

· need for evaluation and sharing of best practice

What is required for a transformation?

· leadership

· needs-based services

· combat social exclusion as a priority

· a diverse workforce

· empowering staff, more involvement of users, develop a clearer take on using volunteers

· smarter working, seeking best practice

· performance management/continuous improvement

How can we make an impact?

· involvement in social and economic regeneration

· community planning

· e-government

· note the special contribution of libraries

Influencing the levers for change

· use the regulatory/inspection regime

· obtain sustainable funding for library services

· engage the “Public Policy Community”

· delivery and advocacy.

Dawn Routledge (Archive Development Officer for the Regions for the National Council on Archives) then outlined the key findings and recommendations in Taking part
. She drew attention to the parallels between that report and Open to all?, and also referred to the Network Conference in June and to the fact that the NCA had recently joined the Network and would be working with us to involve archives, particularly in training developments.

Finally, John Vincent gave a very brief talk “by way of an update, a ‘yes, but ...’, and an advert.” He reminded the audience that the Network had been founded in February 1999 and launched nationally at the PLA Conference in October 1999. At that stage, there were some 21 library members, mostly in the south-east; now the Network has 76 institutional members in England, Scotland and Wales - primarily public libraries, but also the Library Association, The National Council on Archives, the House of Lords Record Office, the London Library Development Agency, the British Museum, the Petrie Museum and the Health Development Agency.

Highlights of our work included the two national conferences; the production of a monthly newsletter; the range of training courses; the assessment and responses to Government and other initiatives; and publications. The Network is working closely with Resource and the archives and museums sectors to develop join approaches to tackling social exclusion.

However, there is still an enormous amount to do, and John gave two examples: firstly, he asked – as he had done in 1999 – just how many Black people there were at the PLA Conference, and highlighted just what this said about the library sector. Secondly, drawing on his experience of running training courses, he suggested that, whilst chief officers may be fully aware of the current developments, middle managers and front-line staff seemed generally very unaware of exactly what was happening - and we need to find urgently the ‘triggers’ that will develop the awareness and change the attitudes of many front-line staff.

We need to develop a coherent and sustainable approach to tackling social exclusion, and one way of developing this was by joining the Network.


Did you see ... ?
“The opening of a new chapter for care leavers”
In Community Care recently
, there was a very positive article about the value of reading for looked-after children, based on Derbyshire’s “Read on – Write away!” project.

Open to All?

There is a brief review of Open to All? in the latest issue of STVnews
 (issue 38, Autumn 2001, p17).


Building on success: an action plan for libraries
I have made a response to this Resource consultation document on behalf of the Network – if you would like to receive a copy of my response, please let me know.


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045








E-mail: john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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� I also caught most of the debate about leadership, which did contain some interesting points about the urgent need to re-create traineeships – if anyone would like a copy of my notes on this session, please let me know. I was also there for the debate on the Public Library Standards: the major point to arise from this, as far as I was concerned, came from Peter Beauchamp in response to criticism of the Standards – he emphasised that the intention is that local authorities should take the existing Standards and develop them to meet local needs. Peter also said that Tessa Jowell was not happy with the current DCMS work on social exclusion, and was looking at developing this.


� Social Exclusion Unit. Young people [Report of Policy Action Team 12] Cabinet Office, 2000.


� see Newsletter 27, July 2001, pp8-12 for details.


� Natalie Valios. “The opening of a new chapter for care leavers”, Community Care 30 Aug-5 Sept 2001, pp30-31.


� Do you see STVnews, the newsletter of Share the Vision? It provides an excellent news and information service, not only about “library and information services for people with visual impairment and others who have difficulty reading print”, but also about a wide range of other disability issues. Subscription details from: Share the Vision, c/o RNIB, PO Box 173, Peterborough, Cambs PE2 6WS (tel: 0845-7023 153).
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